Town of Westmoreland

Town Board Regular Meeting
July 11, 2016
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:30 P.M. at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York, with the following Board members present; Burton Seymour Jr, Hubert Pritchard, Scott Brown and Charles Hebbard. Also present was Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Planning Board member Charles Smith, Little League Officials Roger Doyle and Dean Tyczynski, Two (2) residents and two (2) Westmoreland High School seniors.  Codes Officer Jody Thieme was absent.

Supervisor Eisnor asked the all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance.  He then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.
Charles Smith asked why no mowing has been done on Dix Road, Lawrence Street or Bartlett Road this year.  Highway Superintendent Eddy stated that they will be getting to those areas shortly.

Bernard Szarek stated that the Westmoreland Board of Cemeteries wanted to thank the Highway Department for helping them fix the flag pole.

Roger Doyle also thanked the Highway Department for the excellent job they have done this year on mowing the little league field.

There being no one else wishing to speak with the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular meeting and asked for the Highway Report.
Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported that the paving on Greenway-Lowell Road is complete.  Acee Road and Clarey Ave have both been nova chipped.  The Highway Department is continuing with the roadside mowing and hauling stone.  Weather permitting; Superintendent Eddy stated he would like to complete the preparation and seeding of the football field at the park this week.
Councilperson Pritchard expressed concern that it may be too dry to seed the field now.  Supervisor Eisnor spoke of borrowing the water gun the County has to keep the field watered.  Discussion continued on the best plan of action and the Board agreed that the field should be hydro-seeded.  Superintendent Eddy will contact the Kirkland Highway Superintendent and ask to borrow their hydro-seeder.

The Supervisor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported;


I picked up the final roll. I will be trying to go out to do some Data collection this summer on the parcels 
that have large inventory to update the cards. I will be attending classes as they come along.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Jody Thieme was absent but submitted the following report;

	Month
	Jun-16
	         Westmoreland Town Board: Building Permits/ Septic Systems Monthly Report 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	6/7/16
	2016-0042
	Osterhoudt
	Steven
	4244 Skyline Drive
	335.000-2-4.1
	Accessory Bldg
	$47.00

	6/7/16
	2016-0043
	Copperwheat
	Andrew
	5468 Bushart Road
	303.000-1-11.5
	Septic
	$45.00

	6/7/16
	2016-0044
	Maher
	Jason
	5967 NYS Route  26
	287.000-2-9
	Deck
	$22.00

	6/16/16
	2016-0045
	Matteson
	Scott
	6151 Lowell Road
	301.000-1-18.6
	Accessory Bldg
	$88.00

	6/16/16
	2016-0046
	Fayette
	Daniel
	6343 Dix Road
	273.000-1-14
	Septic
	$45.00

	6/16/16
	2016-0047
	Suprunchik
	Mikhail
	5161 Moore Road
	313.000-2-1.7
	Accessory Bldg
	$45.00

	6/21/16
	2016-0048
	Kelsey
	Kyle
	6515 West South St. 
	325.000-1-14.1
	Pool
	$30.00

	6/23/16
	2016-0049
	Seymour Excavating
	 
	6832 NYS Route 5
	326.000-2-8
	Septic
	$45.00


There were four (4) Complaints in June: 

      5775 Scadden Road – Trash

      7386 E. Main Street – Drainage

      5631 Shed Road - Trash




      5251 NYS Route 233 – Trash
Councilperson Hebbard directed a question to the Town Attorney asking if the Town had any jurisdiction over a residence in an agricultural district that has overgrown grass, weeds and brush in the yard.  Attorney Mattacola stated it should be handled like any other violation with the Town.  The Codes Enforcement Officer can issue an order to remedy.  
The Supervisor stated that Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following report;
Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly – no issues.

· Sample bottles have been ordered for Lead & Copper sampling.

· Performed several UFPO dig requests.

· Replaced one bad water meter and received 6 new meters.

· Oversaw the installation of 2 new water services. One on Main St and the other on Rt. 233 in front     of the new Stewarts store.

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly – no issues.

· Performed several UFPO dig requests.

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly & quarterly water sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed 2 UFPO dig requests.

Other:

· I had Jody Burdick schedule Ken Eisnor & I to attend a “Small Water System” workshop that is being held in Ithaca on July 19th & 20th. 
Supervisor Eisnor then asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;


In June we loaned out 995 items and purchased eight (8) new books for $132.80. The Book Club had 
eleven (11) members and reviewed “All the light we cannot see” by Anthony Doerr.  The staff from Mid 
York library are still bar coding our books for the upcoming change over to scanning all material.
The Supervisor thanked Ms. McFadden for her report and asked for the Attorneys Report.

Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported;

a)  Work on zoning update

b)  Work on codes matters
Attorney Mattacola stated that most of the changes in the Zoning Law concern signage, fencing and landscaping.  Councilperson Pritchard added that most of what was done was just re-organizing and adding clarification.  The Board reviewed the draft copy of Local Law #1 of 2016.  Attorney Mattacola stated these were the changes submitted to him by the All Boards committee.  Discussion continued and Councilperson Seymour referenced two specific areas of concern for him in the B1 District.  The first prohibits flashing or scrolling signs and the second references the planting of trees or landscaping.  Councilperson Prichard pointed out that this is the draft copy, subject to Public Hearing and Town Board approval.  Attorney Mattacola stated this is just the stepping stone to the public hearing.
98 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to advertise and hold a Public Hearing regarding these proposed Zoning Changes in August 8, 2016 at 6:00 P.M.  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried.

The Supervisor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerk’s Report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;

In June, the Town Clerk’s office sold nine (9) new dog licenses, renewed fifty-five (55) individual dog licenses for $446.00.  Of that, $74.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $372.00.

On June 7, 2016 twenty-nine (29) late notices were sent out for dogs due in May 2016.  Renewal notices, for eighty-eight (88) dogs due in July were sent out on June 28, 2016.

DECALS sales totaled $132.00, the Town will receive $7.30 in commissions and $124.70 was sent to NYS DEC.

There were two (2) marriage licenses sold for a total of $80.00, $45.00 of that was sent to the NYS Department of Health and the Supervisor received $35.00.  Eighteen (18) certified copies were issued for $180.00. 

Four (4) permanent handicapped permits and one (1) temporary permit were issued or renewed during the month.

Five (5) building permits and three (3) septic permits were issued in the month of June totaling $367.00.  

Jody Burdick, Town Clerk

Beverly Merriman, Deputy Town Clerk

Communications received:

1. Attorney Gregory Mattacola – letter and Board resolution to NYS DOT requesting speed limit reduction on NYS Route 233.

2. Westmoreland Town Board – copies of ten (10) certified letters sent to Westmoreland Water District customers.

3. Eastern Shore Associates- endorsement adding 2017 Mack Plow Truck.

4. NYS Department of State- Governor Cuomo announcement of Rossana Rosado appointment as Secretary of State.

Checks received:

1. Westmoreland Fire District





$         544.01

2. Westmoreland Fire District
             




$         133.97


3. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Bowers-May

$      9,359.00

4. Westmoreland Justice Court

Judge Ossont-May

$    17,358.00

5. Residents



park rentals (5)


$         125.00

6. Seymour Excavating


Water meter


$         250.00     

7. Stanwix Heights VFD


fuel



$         101.12

8. Bank of Utica







$         408.96

9. Camelot Village



water payment


$    15,279.54

10. Mohawk Valley Water


Tindall Water Payments

$      5,294.95

11. COCVAC




fuel



$      1,056.98
The Town Clerk stated that only ten (10) donations were received at the Blood Drive on Saturday.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Clerk for her report.

Councilperson Hebbard spoke of a growing problem at the Town Park.  People walk their dogs and do not clean up after them.  Park Maintenance Lynn John indicated this is becoming a real problem as the waste is appearing in the playground and pavilion areas.

99 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard to ban dogs from the Town Park.  There was no second.

A lengthy discussion continued and Councilperson Pritchard suggested that rather than ban dogs entirely, we designate specific dog areas of the park.  The Board decided to look at the options of designating “dog friendly” areas within the Park. 

Councilperson Hebbard advised the Board that he was approached by MetLife asking to use the Town Park for their employee picnic on September 9, 2016.  MetLife would have approximately 400 people attend; there would be no alcohol or smoking.  They would be setting up tent and the food would be catered.  After a brief discussion the Board decided that the Park could not accommodate this many people and denied the request.

Councilperson Hebbard stated that he has held off in ordering the soccer goals as the AYSO is still trying to put people together to set them up.  If they are not able to coordinate a date to assemble the goals he asked if the Highway Department could store them until spring.  Highway Superintendent Eddy replied yes.
Councilperson Pritchard reminded the Board that they all received an invitation to the Grand Opening of the new Stewart Shop on Route 233 on July 15th.  Attendees will enjoy .05 off each gallon of gas, .50 coffee and one scoop ice cream cones and have the opportunity to win a years’ worth of free ice cream.

Supervisor Eisnor told the Board that the Pool Agreement has not been signed by the Westmoreland Summer Activities Association yet.
The Supervisor presented the Board with a copy of the Health Plans available to Town Employees for 2017.  The Supervisor and the Bookkeeper met with the Insurance Representative and the Silver Blue Plus Plan they we had last year is going up a lot.  They were however, able to put together a plan that will provide the same benefits to the employees for just $263.00 more a year.  Supervisor Eisnor stated that the Silver 4 Plan will be the only plan offered this year.  Discussion continued.

100 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard to authorize the Supervisor to sign the Health Insurance contract for the Silver 4 Plan for 2017.   Councilperson Brown seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor advised the Board that Michael Lamonica, who holds the positions of Westmoreland Water Meter Reader, Zoning Board of Appeals member and Board of Assessment Review member, will be leaving Town.  These positions will be open effective August 15th.  The Supervisor stated he has two (2) candidates for meter reader and one (1) candidate for ZBA member to interview on Wednesday.  If anyone knows of someone who may be interested in one of these positions have them call the Supervisor.
Supervisor Eisnor stated that the Shared Services Agreement with the County is up for renewal and gave a copy to the Attorney to review.  The Attorney stated the agreement was fine.

The Supervisor spoke briefly on a complaint that he received concerning the care of the Bartlett Cemetery.  He has already spoken with the Highway Superintendent about the complaint and the condition of the cemetery and it has been rectified.

The Supervisor stated that the Board had agreed to obtain quotes to seal the driveway and parking lot but in more careful inspection of these areas he feels that more needs to be done.  He stated he would like to wait and budget funds to replace the driveway and parking lot next year.

Bookkeeper Diane Rolewicz has provided each Board member with a financial projection of each budgeted line item.  In reviewing these projections it was determined that the Zoning Board Secretary is way over budget.  The Supervisor attempted to contact the Zoning Board Chair for an explanation however was not able to reach him.  The Planning Board Secretary is also close to going over budget; however; she has also been working with the All Boards Committee, so it is understandable.
101 Councilperson Pritchard advanced a motion to authorize the Supervisor to sign the Shared Services Agreement with the County.  Councilperson Hebbard seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

102 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

103 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and place on file the minutes of June 13 and June 20, 2016 as written.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
104 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follows:

Camelot Water


voucher #3

which totals

$15,778.92 
Spencer Water


voucher #10-11
which totals

$      960.40

Westmoreland Water District
vouchers #54-#63
which totals

$  2,759.41

Tindall Water


vouchers #8

which totals

$     108.00

All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Councilperson Pritchard commented on the readings we have been receiving in the Spencer Water District.  Over the last few years we have been billed for either 100,000 or 200,000 gallons.  There has been no deviation and he is questioning the validity of the readings.  The Town Clerk said that we should be able to pull the actual consumption used from our system to try and validate the readings. 
105 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard, to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #174 through #199 totaling $75,080.74.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 

106 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #224 through #260, which totals $27,943.65.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Eisnor reminded the Board that the Public Hearing for Local Law #1 will be held on August 8, 2016 at 6:00 P.M. and the Regular Board meeting will be immediately following at 6:30 P.M.  He then opened the floor to public comment. 

Roger Doyle of Little League asked who was responsible for the maintenance of the soft field at the Town Park.  Councilperson Hebbard replied the school cares for the fields.  Supervisor Eisnor stated that it is the Towns’ Park so we ultimately the Town is responsible.  Mr. Doyle noted several distinct problems with each of the fields including the red stone dust needed for the infields. 
Mr. Doyle stated that the raffle/fundraiser they held for Yankee tickets was a great success and to make it even better all of the winners were local.

Charles Smith commented that the Spencer readings equate to $60.00 per household.   
There being no one else wishing to speak to the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular session.
107 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard to adjourn this meeting.  Councilperson Brown seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:40 P.M.
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk 
